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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES

OF THE VILLAGE OF NORTH BARRINGTON WHICH WAS HELD WEDNESDAY, FEBRUARY 29, 2012 AT THE NORTH BARRINGTON VILLAGE HALL,

111 OLD BARRINGTON ROAD

I.      Call to Order and Roll Call 
At 7:37 p.m. President Albert R. Pino, called the Meeting to order. The Deputy Village Clerk called the roll and then led the pledge of Allegiance.
Present in Person:
President Pino, Trustees Boland, Herrmann, Johnson, Kafka, Kolar 

and Weiner
Absent:     

None
Also Present:

Kathy Nelander, Village Administrator

J.W. Braithwaite, Village Attorney

Kris Lennon, Deputy Village Clerk

Andrea Pracht, Village Engineer

Dave Hemmerich, Village Engineer

Susan Allman, Village Forester

Nancy Schumm, Schumm Consulting, LLC

Bruce Kramper, 178 Pheasant Run Trail

John Cifonelli, 297 Oxford Road

Sally Deniston, 297 Oxford Road

Kelley Robinson, 297 Circle Drive

Erin Lakowski, 580 Fairway, Wheeling

Lisa Danhauer, 405 Westwood Drive, Barrington

Nina Powell, 230 Crooked Lane

Brock Workman, 21313 N. Woodland, Barrington

Kim Ritschel, 284 Oxford Road

Nicole Plenge-Gilday, 240 Oxford Road

Peter Adrian, SWALCO

Ed Harris, Lake County Sherriff’s Department  



II. 
PUBLIC COMMENT
Brock Workman, 21313 N. Woodland Drive, Barrington and Erin Lakowski, 580 Fairway, Wheeling, addressed the Board. Ms. Lakowski explained that she is the Barrington Area Drug Prevention Coalition Secretary and also works with the Lake County Health Department. Mr. Workman stated that is a student at Barrington High School representing Barrington Area Drug Prevention Coalition and that he and other members were there to observe local government. 
Susan Allman, Village Forester, addressed the Board and stated that she applied for and received the Illinois Urban Forest Restoration Grant for the Emerald Ash Borer (EAB) through the Metropolitan Mayors Caucus. She stated that the 25 trees that have been identified with EAB will be removed and subsequently replaced with new trees on Biltmore Drive. It was noted that the grant is specifically for the replanting of the trees. Ms. Allman plans to contract out for the purchase of the new trees. 
Trustee Kolar asked how the Village would notify residents. Ms. Allman explained that she is currently drafting a letter to notify residents located at 259, 268, and 271 Biltmore Drive although she’s already had initial discussions with the homeowners. 
III.
CONSENT AGENDA
Motion: On motion of Trustee Weiner, seconded by Trustee Johnson, the consent agenda consisting of the following agenda items was approved: 
A. 
Motion to approve Minutes of Regular Board Meeting, 1/25/12

B.
Motion to approve 2/29/12 Vouchers for payment of bills
C.
Motion to approve the Treasurer’s Report for the 9th month of Fiscal Year 2012

D.
Motion to approve Resolution # 2613, re-appointing Joe DiPino to the Finance Committee

E.
Motion to approve Resolution # 2614, appointing Edmund “Pete” Boland to the Finance 

Committee
F.
Motion to approve Wynstone request for Fireworks Display on Monday, July 4th, 2012
G.
Motion to approve Resolution # 2615, a Resolution to Become a U.S. EPA Watersense 

Promotional Partner
Discussion: There was no discussion.

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

President Pino, Trustees Boland, Herrmann, Johnson, Kafka, Kolar




and Weiner.
Nays:

None



Absent:
None


Abstain:
None
President Pino declared the motion approved.

IV.
PRESENTATIONS
A. 
SWALCO – Task Force Recycling Report          
Peter Adrian, Recycling Coordinator for the Solid Waste Agency of Lake County, addressed the Board to discuss the Recycling Task Force Report. He explained that SWALCO requested that its members either approve or accept the report and pass a resolution by March 22, 2012. The goal is to achieve a 60% recycling rate in Lake County by 2020. Mr. Adrian explained that landfills in Lake County will reach their capacity in approximately 10-12 years; SWALCO designed a plan to create a 60% recycling rate in Lake County in an effort to reduce waste and extend the life of landfills. The current recycling rate is 39%.
Mr. Adrian provided an overview of the Recycling Task Force Report which included:
· Why the Task Force was formed

· Formation and Duties of Task Force

· Planning Approach

· Disposal Statistics

· Task Force Recommendations

· Implementation – includes public/private partnership, education, and approving or accepting the recycling task force report.

President Pino asked if the 60% goal is achievable. Mr. Adrian stated that SWALCO is positive that the 60% goal is attainable through programs such as education and composting and; by creating mandatory ordinances, among others. President Pino thanked Mr. Adrian for his presentation.

B.
  Lake Zurich Fire Chief David P. Wheelock – Introduction to Board

It was noted that Lake Zurich Fire Chief David P. Wheelock was not in attendance.
C.
Andrea Pracht, Baxter & Woodman - Background information on the measures taken in the past, as well as recommendations for the future, to reduce flooding along Flint Creek

Andrea Pracht, Village Engineer, Baxter & Woodman, Inc. addressed the Board and explained that that Dave Hemmerich of Baxter & Woodman, Inc. (B&W) would be assisting her with the presentation.  It was noted that the cord for the visual portion of the presentation was not available and that Ms. Pracht would be doing the presentation verbally.

Ms. Pracht provided a brief history of the studies performed on Flint Creek. The study area ranged from IL Route 59 to IL Route 22 and encompassed the entire Biltmore and North Flint Creek area and included major crossings. She noted that flood models were updated periodically to reflect current conditions. The study includes (4) phases. The Village is currently on Phase (3). The phases include: 
1) Update flood models

2) Update existing hydraulic models

3) Design

4) Construction

Ms. Pracht explained that Woodland Drive was the first culvert replacement recommendation which has been completed. Oxford Road, Biltmore Drive, Eton Drive, and Kimberly Road were added as future road considerations. However; the focus has been solely on Woodland, Oxford, Biltmore and Eton due to frequent flooding in these areas.
Ms. Pracht explained the closing of Oxford Road was added as a suggestion due to safety and flooding problems. 

Dave Hemmerich, Baxter and Woodman, Inc. addressed the Board and explained the cost savings options for culvert replacements on Biltmore Drive and Eton Drive. The alternatives included:
· Change top of wingwalls to match proposed ground instead of top of headwall;
· Reduce headwall height to proposed ground;
· Remove Architectural form liner;
· Reduce or eliminate patching on resurfacing;
· Eliminate resurfacing.
Mr. Hemmerich noted that the Village could save as much as $90,000 by eliminating or reducing road work and by altering the wing wall and headwall design of each culvert. 

President Pino stated that the ideas were difficult to visualize and that it might be better to postpone the presentation until B&W could provide illustrations. It was noted that Mr. Hemmerich provided sketches to the Board.
Trustee Kolar stated that it would be beneficial to see illustrations as well. It was his opinion that the Eton Drive culvert does not need replacement. He noted concern about spending money on culverts not requiring replacement. Ms. Pracht explained that the computer models forecast conditions in the culverts with a design storm event.
John Cifonelli and Sally Deniston, 297 Oxford Road, addressed the Board. Ms. Deniston stated that they have lived in North Barrington for 27 years and noted that Oxford Road floods only occasionally and it would be beneficial for the Village to spend money elsewhere. Ms. Deniston added that Oxford Road is a direct road to Biltmore Drive. Mr. Cifonelli stated that flooding on Oxford is not a critical issue and noted that there has never been an injury from the road flooding. He recommended that the Village place a warning sign instead of closing the road due to infrequent use of the road by residents.
Kim Ritschel, 284 Oxford Road, addressed the Board and stated that she’s witnessed frequent flooding behind her deck. She stated that a person ran their car into the flood water on the road and the police were called. 

Ms. Ritschel asked if the proposed Miller Road project would increase flooding on Oxford Road.

President Pino stated that Lake County Department of Transportation (LCDOT) has yet to provide sufficient information as to whether the Miller Road project will move forward in 2012. Ms. Pracht noted that LCDOT has offered to pay the Village for compensatory storage on Oxford Road. 

Ms. Pracht mentioned that the Woodland Drive culvert project alleviated some of the flooding on Oxford Road.

Trustee Boland asked Ms. Pracht about potential flooding issues with re-construction on Miller Road.  Ms. Pracht stated that the impact of an increase in flooding cannot be determined since the Village is awaiting further information such as including flood models and permits. She stated that the County is not allowed to increase flooding south of Miller Road. 

Trustee Herrmann asked Ms. Pracht about the $7,800 Stormwater Management Commission (SMC) matching grant the Village received to identify detention facilities and if flooding problems would diminish as a result of the grant. 

Ms. Pracht explained that the grant will provide an overall assessment of area detention facilities, identify areas requiring maintenance, and identify the responsible parties who will restore and maintain the facilities.

D.
Dave Hemmerich, Baxter & Woodman – Road Improvement Project at Oxford and Drury Lane

Ms. Pracht stated that the initial “quick fix” of installing a catch basin at the intersection did not resolve the problem. Water continues to stream across the road with normal rainfall and onto the property located at 240 Oxford Road. 
Mr. Hemmerich stated that the proposal includes the installation of a curb and gutter to catch the water crossing the road and restoring the area with seed or, with seed and blanket. It was additionally recommended that the Village remove the existing buried culverts on Oxford Road and install a new storm sewer. 

Trustee Kolar noted that the owners located at 240 Oxford Road have been approved to construct an addition.
Nicole Gilday, 240 Oxford Road, stated that due to a heavy rainfall on 2/28/12, she noticed water rushing across the road from 252 Drury Lane onto Oxford Road and all the way down to Biltmore Drive. She suggested that the proposed curb be extended further so that water will not drain onto her property.
Mr. Hemmerich explained that there will be a “flat area” with a catch basin/depressed frame at the end of curb and gutter. 

Ms. Gilday was uncertain that ending the curb as depicted on the drawing would efficiently stop the water from running across her property. However; she stated that she wants the project to move forward.

Trustee Herrmann noted his concern for the proposed plan as well. 
Ms. Pracht thanked the Board and audience for their valuable comments. 

Ms. Pracht stated that the Board previously approved construction drawings in the amount of $12,000 although the initial scope did not include bidding assistance or construction specifications. Ms. Pracht explained that bidding assistance would not be needed if Cuba Township Highway Department performs the job however; construction specifications would be required. President Pino asked Ms. Pracht to prepare the construction specifications and explained that he is aware of the cost and will implement the document. 
Village Attorney J.W. Braithwaite suggested that in the event the Board decides to approve the project, it would be appropriate for a motion to be made authorizing the Village President to approve field changes at the recommendation of the field engineer.
Ms. Pracht stated that the Village would save money if Cuba Township performs the construction and; authorizing the Village President to approve field changes, allows flexibility.
Trustee Boland asked about the cost of the project. Mr. Hemmerich stated that the cost of the project is approximately $50,000. However; if Cuba Township constructs the project it would cost approximately $30,000-40,000.
Trustee Kafka asked how long the drainage has been an issue. Ms. Pracht stated approximately 21 years.

V.
RESOLUTIONS/ORDINANCES

A.
Resolution # 2616, SWALCO Recycling Task Force Plan (tabled) 
Motion: Trustee Weiner moved to remove from the table consideration of Resolution # 2616,

regarding the SWALCO Recycling Task Force Plan; seconded by Trustee Kafka:

Discussion: There was no discussion.

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

Trustees Boland, Herrmann, Johnson, Kafka, Kolar

and Weiner.



Nays:

None



Absent:
None


Abstain:
None


President Pino declared the motion approved.

Trustee Herrmann recommended that the Board accept the Resolution. He noted that education is an important component and that it would be benefit the recycling program if Village residents were to obtain larger recycling bins.
Motion: Trustee Herrmann moved to accept Resolution # 2616; seconded by Trustee Kolar:  
Discussion: There was some discussion.

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

Trustees Boland, Herrmann, Johnson, Kafka, Kolar





and Weiner


Nays:

None



Absent:
None



Abstain:
None


President Pino declared the motion approved.

B.
Ordinance #_____, an Ordinance Authorizing the Execution of a Boundary Agreement between the Village of North Barrington and the Village of Barrington.
Village Attorney J.W. Braithwaite suggested that the matter be tabled as the Village of Barrington suggested the Village consider a multi-party agreement by including Lake Barrington. 

There was discussion among the Board about the boundary agreements between the Villages of North Barrington and Barrington and the Villages of North Barrington and Lake Barrington and their expiration dates. Attorney J.W. Braithwaite stated that agreements can be negotiated between parties prior to their expiration dates.  

Motion: Trustee Herrmann moved that the Board table the matter of an Ordinance Authorizing the Execution of a Boundary Agreement between the Villages of North Barrington and Barrington; seconded by Trustee Kolar.

Discussion: There was no discussion.

Vote on Motion
By Roll Call:
Ayes:

Trustees Boland, Herrmann, Johnson, Kafka and Kolar and 




Weiner.

Nays:

None



Absent:
None


Abstain:
None


President Pino declared the motion tabled.

VI.
ADMINISTRATION – President Albert Pino
A.
Village Update

President Pino stated that he met with the Lake Zurich Fire Chief to discuss emergency
management procedures, among others matters. Chief Wheelock will be addressing the Board in 

March. 
President Pino stated that the Barrington Area Council of Governments (BACOG) will provide a
 public response in support of the Village regarding the Dimucci proposed development.

President Pino stated that Elaine Silets, 125 Arrowhead Lane, will be having a meeting regarding 

her annual Garden Walk to be held June. President Pino stated that the meeting will be held at 

her house on Saturday, March 10th at 11:00 a.m. President Pino asked for committee volunteers
 for the event. Sally Deniston stated that she would ask her Garden Club for volunteers. 

B.
Consideration of Resolution # 2617, a Resolution in opposition to pending proposal for development under Lake County jurisdiction of the Dimucci property at the Southeast corner of Old McHenry Road and Route 12.
Motion: Trustee Herrmann moved to approve Resolution # 2617; seconded by Trustee Weiner:  
Discussion: There was some discussion.

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

Trustees Boland, Herrmann, Johnson, Kafka, Kolar





and Weiner


Nays:

None



Absent:
None



Abstain:
None


President Pino declared the motion approved unanimously.

C.
Consideration to approve future preventative actions regarding flooding along Flint Creek
Motion: Trustee Boland moved to table the matter regarding the recommendations for future preventative actions to reduce flooding along Flint Creek; seconded by Trustee Kolar:  
Discussion: There was no discussion.

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

Trustees Boland, Herrmann, Johnson, Kafka, Kolar





and Weiner


Nays:

None



Absent:
None



Abstain:
None


President Pino declared the motion tabled. 

D.
Consideration to approve the Road Improvement Project at Oxford and Drury Lane
Motion: Trustee Boland moved to approve the Road Improvement Project at Oxford Road and Drury Lane as depicted in the drawing submitted by Baxter and Woodman, Inc and; the Village President is authorized to approve field changes at the recommendation of the Village Engineer or Cuba Township Highway Commissioner; seconded by Trustee Kolar:  
Discussion: There was no discussion.

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

Trustees Boland, Johnson, Kafka, Kolar





and Weiner


Nays:

Trustee Herrmann


Absent:
None



Abstain:
None


President Pino declared the motion approved.
E.
Report and possible action as to Nicor Franchise Ordinance
Village Attorney J.W. Braithwaite stated that he has an appointment with a Nicor representative on Monday, March 5th to further discuss the terms of the agreement. 
F.
Nancy Schumm, Schumm Consulting - Status Report
Nancy Schumm, Schumm Consulting, LLC, addressed the Board to provide an update on the Flint Creek Restoration Project. Ms. Schumm stated that she is awaiting a response on some applications. She noted that the Section 319 Grant, if awarded, is in the amount of $191,000. The Village would need approximately $40,000 in their budget to match the grant which includes her wages and in-kind contributions. 
Ms. Schumm recommended that the Board consider applying for Open Space and Lands Acquisition and Development (OSLAD) funding through the Illinois Department of Natural Resources. The application is due by July 1st. She recommended that the Village make a decision soon as there is considerable paperwork to submit with the application. 
Ms. Schumm stated she attended BACOG’s Water Resources Committee meeting on behalf of the Village and noted that BACOG will be conducting a water testing event with the Lake County Health Department. Residents may pick up testing kits from March 5th thru 9th at the Village Hall.
Ms. Schumm stated that a (maintenance) burn has been scheduled thru Integrated Lakes Management (ILM) at Eton Park and the Rugby Road/Essex Lane location. Wet conditions may postpone the burn. Ms. Schumm stated that it was previously discussed that ILM would conduct a presentation on the 2012 Flint Creek water quality testing.  President Pino authorized a March presentation.

Ms. Schumm stated that the Flint Creek Watershed Partnership created a Rain Garden Initiative program which helps property owners create a low-cost natural stormwater solution that reduces flooding and drainage problems and improves water quality. Ms. Schumm suggested placing the Rain Garden Initiative on the Village website.

G.
Consideration of Relay for Life Contribution
President Pino stated that a representative from the Relay for Life organization was before the Board in February. The Board delayed consideration of a contribution until the March Board meeting.
Trustee Herrmann noted his concern regarding charitable contributions using Village funds from a municipality.
It was noted that that the Village did not contribute to the event in 2011.

Trustee Kafka noted her support of the contribution as volunteers work year round for the cause.

Trustee Boland suggested looking at the concept of charitable donations using Village funds at the upcoming finance committee meeting.

Village Administrator Kathy Nelander stated that there are currently no funds budgeted for charitable contributions.

VII.
REPORTS BY BOARD OF TRUSTEES

A. 
Trustee Edmund “Pete” Boland
Trustee Boland reported that he and Trustee Herrmann met with Yamin A. Yamin, broker for the properties located at 24980 and 24840 Route 22 in unincorporated Lake County (Menoni property) to discuss the properties. The owner is seeking the amount of $850,000 for the property. Trustee Boland stated that it is considerably more than the Villages appraisal or what other parties have communicated. There was discussion about dividing the expense between all parties or having an installment sale contract; however, the ideas were not well received. Trustee Boland recommended no further action be taken on the property.
President Pino asked Mr. Yamin if he would like to address the Board. Mr. Yamin declined comment.

Trustee Boland requested that Bruce Kramper, Environmental & Health (E&H) Commission Chairman, address the Board to provide an update on the septic maintenance ordinance.  

Bruce Kramper, E&H Commission Chairman addressed the Board and explained that the Village sent out mailings to the first group of residents as a result of the septic maintenance ordinance passed in 2010. Letters were initially sent to approximately 80 residents. A second notice was sent to residents who did not respond. To date approximately 54% of households have complied. The second due date for compliance is 4/10/12. If residents do not comply, a fine in the amount of $250 will be assessed. He noted that there have been few complaints from residents. 
B.  
Trustee Gery Herrmann
Trustee Herrmann had nothing to report.  
C. 
Trustee Brent Johnson
Trustee Johnson reported that the Finance Committee will be meeting 3/10/11. 
D. 
Trustee Ann Kafka
Trustee Kafka had nothing to report.
E. 
Trustee Mark Kolar

1. Village Owned Property Update

Trustee Kolar reported on the house located at 112 Old Barrington Road and recommended that the price be adjusted from $589,000 to $539,000. He noted that the adjacent properties located at the southwest and southeast corner are for sale and distributed listing sheets for comparison.
There was brief discussion among the Board about area home sales.

 Motion: Trustee Kolar moved to adjust the sale price of the house located 112 Old Barrington Road from $589,000 to $539,000; seconded by Trustee Boland:  
Discussion: There was no discussion.

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

President Pino, Trustees Boland, Johnson, Herrmann, Kafka, Kolar





and Weiner


Nays:

None


Absent:
None



Abstain:
None


President Pino declared the motion approved.

 F.
Lawrence “Lawre” Weiner
Trustee Weiner requested that Zoning Board of Appeals (ZBA) Chairman John Cifonelli address the Board to report on the action of the ZBA meeting held 2/13/12.
Mr. Cifonelli explained that the owner of 42 Castleton Court, Wynstone, sought a variance from the Village Code to omit the fencing on the west side of the proposed pool area which separates the pool area from the adjacent wetlands. He noted that the house will be constructed on a lot which is located on a peninsula. There were no objections from neighbors or the Wynstone Property Owners Association.  Mr. Cifonelli stated that the decision of the Zoning Board of Appeals to grant such a variation is final per the Village Code. However; he did not fully understand why the matter did not proceed to the Village Board. The ZBA approved the variation and the vote was unanimous.

Village Attorney J.W. Braithwaite stated that the Village Code provides that any variation from a fence requirement is handled by solely by ZBA and their decision is final. Attorney Braithwaite stated that he read the Minutes from the ZBA meeting and the ZBA made their decision with great care and discussion.
Trustee Kafka stated she is very familiar with the location of the property. She explained due to the location of the property, it would be very difficult for someone to get to the pool. 
VIII. 
CLOSED SESSION 
Motion: Trustee Weiner moved that a portion of the meeting be closed to the public, effective immediately as permitted by 5 ILCS 120/2(c)(5), to consider the acquisition of real property by the Village, or to consider the selling price of real estate and as permitted by 5 ILCS 120/3(c)(11), to discuss litigation against, affecting, or on behalf of the Village which has been filed and is pending in a court or administrative tribunal or which is probable or imminent and as permitted by 5ILCS 120/2(c)(1) to discuss the appointment, employment, compensation, discipline or performance of specific employees; and as permitted by 5 ILCS 120/2(c) (21) , approval of Closed Session Minutes; seconded by Trustee Kolar.
Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

Trustees Boland, Herrmann, Johnson, Kafka, Kolar, and Weiner


Nays:

None



Absent:
None
President Pino declared the motion approved.
It was noted that Trustee Weiner departed from the Board meeting during the Closed Session portion of the meeting and for the remainder of the Board meeting.
IX. 
RECONVENE OF OPEN SESSION

President Pino reconvened open session at 10:43 p.m.

The roll was called and the quorum re-established.
X. 
NEW BUSINESS
There was no new business to discuss.
XI.
OLD BUSINESS
There was no old business to discuss.
XII. 
ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business to come before the Board, Trustee Herrmann moved to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Trustee Boland. The voice vote was unanimous in favor.
At 10:44 p.m. President Pino declared the meeting adjourned.

These Minutes were approved by the Board at a meeting held March 28, 2012.
Attest:________________________ 

Kris Lennon, Deputy Village Clerk
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